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1. Maternal Health and Care in London

The Mayor is being urged to help drive up maternity care standards in London after the London Assembly
Health Committee discovered a “postcode lottery” in the delivery of maternal health services post-pandemic.

An investigation by the Committee looked at the impact of the pandemic on maternal health and services in
London, the impact of staffing shortages, and the inequalities that exist across maternal health outcomes.

Evidence from organisations including Pregnant Then Screwed, Birthrights, Five X More and the Royal College
of Midwives revealed that challenges remain for the delivery of services in London – particularly around staffing
levels and retention of staff.

The Committee has today published its findings, highlighting:

During the pandemic, there were disparities in the levels of care provided between different NHS Trusts,
as they took different approaches to enforcing Covid-19 restrictions.
Inadequate staffing levels are a significant challenge facing London’s maternity services, with retention of
staff in particular a major obstacle.
The pandemic had a negative impact on the mental health of pregnant women and their partners. Mental
health is a key factor in maternal health outcomes, as the most common reason for death for women in the
28-day postnatal period after giving birth is suicide.
The midwifery and maternity support workforce is much more ethnically diverse in London than in the
rest of the UK, but staff from minority ethnic groups are more likely to face discrimination, be disciplined,
and less likely to be promoted.

The Committee conducted a survey of Londoners who have recently used maternity services in London,
especially during the pandemic. It received 140 responses from those that had used maternity services in London
and found similar themes to evidence by the organisations.



One respondent said: “I think there is massive disparity across the capital. I received amazing care and saw the
same midwife during my pregnancy and birth, but this isn't the same in many other boroughs.”

Another responded: “Appropriate levels of staff would allow mothers to get adequate support before, during and
after labour. The midwives seem exhausted and rushed off their feet. There is [only] so much that they can do
when they are pushed to their limits.”

Maternity care in the UK has been in the spotlight after several high-profile inquiries, including the Ockenden
Review and investigations into maternity services in Morecambe Bay, East Kent and Shrewsbury and Telford.

The Committee outlines nine recommendations in its report, including:

The Mayor should use his convening and advocacy powers to encourage higher standards of care and help
prevent a postcode lottery in the delivery of maternity services in London.
The Mayor should advocate for the NHS in London to carry out a review to learn lessons from the
pandemic, with the aim of determining how maternal health services in London should respond to future
pandemics.
The Mayor should work with Mental Health First Aid England to explore creating a bespoke curriculum
for the mental health of pregnant women and birthing people, new mothers, and parents.
The Mayor should lobby the NHS to improve its support for maternity staff from ethnic minority groups
and strengthen anti-racist initiatives that impact maternity staff.
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